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Members of the European Parliament

Josep Borrell i Fontelles

High Representative of the Union for 
Foreign Affairs and Security Policy  

Vice-President of European Commission

Brussels

Dear High Representative, Dear Mr Borrell,

Last week three human rights defenders were arrested in Egypt. Gasser Abdel Razek, the Executive Director of the Egyptian Initiative for Personal Rights (EIPR), was arrested by security forces on 19 November 2020, Karim Ennarah, EIPR’s director of Criminal Justice, was arrested a day before in Dahab, South Sinai, while on vacation. Their arrests came days after Mohammad Basheer, administrative manager for the same organisation, was arrested at his home in Cairo on 15 November 2020.  

By our understanding, Basheer was questioned about the organization’s legal support for victims of human rights violations. Basheer and Ennarah have been reportedly detained, pending investigation on terrorism-related charges, publishing false news, and using an internet account to spread false information that undermines public security (under case no. 855/2020). 

Since the interrogation reportedly focused on a meeting that EIPR held earlier this month with 13 ambassadors and diplomats, these arrests appear to have been carried out as retaliation against the human rights defenders. 

It is not the first time that this organization has been targeted by Egyptian security forces. Last February, EIPR gender rights researcher, Patrick George Zaki, was also arrested and charged with terrorism-related charges. Zaki has been in pre-trial detention ever since. We have received allegations that he was tortured during interrogation by the National Security Agency.

The founder of the organization, Hossam Bahgat, has been prevented from leaving Egypt and his assets have been frozen. In parallel, it appears that a smear campaign against the organization has been taking place in the media and the authorities have labelled EIPR as an “illegal organization”.

We are worried that these recent arrests and detentions are part of a broader pattern of intimidating organizations defending human rights and of the use of counter-terrorism and national security legislation to silence dissent. 

The use of sweeping counter-terrorism laws and vague charges such as “joining a terrorist organization” and “spreading false information” to harass and criminalize the work of human rights defenders is inconsistent with the rule of law and Egypt’s obligations under international human rights law. 

Let us also remind you of the case of Giulio Regeni, a 28-year-old Italian researcher, who disappeared for several days in January 2016 before his body was found on a desert highway north of the Egyptian capital. In his case, the police investigation is still ongoing but there seems to be little willingness by the Egyptian authorities to cooperate with the Italian prosecutors.

We are very concerned that the targeting of human rights defenders and other activists, as well as further restrictions on freedom of expression, association and peaceful assembly imposed in the country, are having a profound chilling effect on an already weakened Egyptian civil society.

We are also alarmed about reports of the execution of around 50 people last month, and about the alleged violations of due process and fair trial rights in some of these cases. 

Dear High Representative, Dear Mr Borrell,

As High Representative and Vice President, you have been entrusted to use the EU’s diplomatic and economic strength to export our values and standards. As respect for human rights and the rule of law should be the foundations for our international cooperation, we ask you to raise your voice on these worrying events publicly and through diplomatic channels in order to put pressure on the Egyptian government to abandon its antidemocratic activities. Furthermore, we ask you to put this issue on the agenda of the Foreign Affairs Council where you could drive a united European action in this regard.

If the Egyptian government is not willing to cooperate by stopping the annihilation of civil society and intimidation of fundamental rights defenders, then the suspension of the EU’s bilateral assistance under the European Neighbourhood Instrument shall be considered.

Done at Brussels, 2nd December 2020.

Yours faithfully,

Katalin Cseh

Anna Donáth

Sophie in’t Veld

Nicola Danti

Samira Rafaela

Hilde Vautmans

Javier Nart

Karen Melchior

Sandro Gozi

Frédérique Ries

Jan-Christoph Oetjen 

Klemen Groselj

Michal Simecka
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